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Australian Council of

State School Organisations Inc.

Hon Dr Brendan Nelson MP

Minister for Education, Science & Training

Parliament House

CANBERRA  ACT  2600

Dear Dr Nelson 

I write in relation to your recent media release on school report cards. Reporting to parents is indeed a crucial role for teachers. Parents want accurate and rich information about their children’s achievements at school, in both academic and social areas. Primarily, assessment should be seen as an integral component of teaching and learning, and reports that are based on this premise form part of the accountability processes of teachers to students and their parents. School accountability to governments is a separate, qualitatively different issue.

In 1995 the Commonwealth funded a major consultation project to elicit parental views on assessment and reporting in both government and non-government schools.
 This study elicited a number of key perspectives including;

 “parents understand the primary purpose of assessment and reporting, to improve learning, can only be achieved in limited ways without a mutually respectful and open partnership.... they can be dynamic interactions when the arrangements and contexts allow all participants to learn about student performance in order to improve what students learn, think, make and do"

Fundamentally there are two distinct forms of student assessment – summative and formative. The Cuttance and Stokes work referred to in your media release does not discuss this distinction, which ACSSO believes is too important to ignore.  Furthermore, parents interviewed in this research were in all likelihood not made aware of alternative assessment philosophies and their benefits. Summative assessment is that which measures student achievement, often in the form of a test or examination, or aggregated tests and assignments, at a specified time such as the end of term or year. Reports may involve a numerical or letter grade, a ranking, or a position in relation to a benchmark. National benchmark testing is a form of summative assessment. 

Teacher comments which accompany such reports are important, however research indicates that students and their parents tend to focus on grades rather than narrative, irrespective of its quality, when both are provided. Research also shows that summative assessment has limited influence in relation to improving teaching, learning, or student motivation. This is not to say that quality feedback from summative assessment to parents is not an important issue – it is, but limitations of this form of assessment, beyond that of accountability, need to be recognised and addressed.

Formative assessment on the other hand is, or should be, the basis of all good teaching. Through this form of assessment, there is a good chance that standards will be raised, through increased levels of motivation and engaging students more deeply and reflectively in the curriculum. New terminology is being introduced, “assessment for learning” (AfL), to better describe the potential of this approach. Fundamentally, an assessment activity that provides information that is used as feedback to both teachers and students to modify future teaching and learning activity is described as formative in nature.

In your media release you note that every child is different. Students learn in different ways, and at different speeds. Although there is significant overlap, boys tend to cluster around different sets of learning styles compared with girls. Skilled teachers who practice an assessment for learning methodology in their classrooms should not be pilloried because of their reluctance to grade students. They should be encouraged to understand and appreciate the accountability requirements of their schools, encouraged to go well beyond ‘teaching to the test’, and encouraged to continue to develop and refine their repertoire of assessment for learning skills.

Unfortunately, integrating the two forms of assessment is difficult, as they tend to engender different types of classroom culture. A study in the UK shows that teachers need considerable support, as expectations of both teacher and student roles are profoundly altered in an AfL approach. Key to the difference is the type of feedback offered under the two regimes, and its relationship with competition. 

We do live in a highly competitive world, but surely it is important to place raising standards ahead of the introduction of those aspects of competition that actually lower standards. Available evidence challenges the often widely held assumption that the best and indeed only way to motivate students is through the offering of extrinsic rewards such as merits, grades, gold stars and prizes. Teachers understand that their role is to motivate all the students in their classrooms, not just those who succeed in a competitive system. Children will only invest an effort if they know that there is a good chance of success. Research into teacher feedback indicates:

· Pupils told that feedback ‘…..will help you to learn’ learn more than those told that ‘how you do tells us how smart you are and what grades you’ll get’; the difference is greatest for low attainers.

· Those given feedback only as marks are likely to see it as a way to compare themselves with others (ego-involvement), those given only comments see it as helping them to improve (task involvement); the latter group out perform the former.

· In a competitive system, low attainers attribute their performance to lack of ‘ability’, high attainers to their effort; in a task oriented system all attribute to effort, and learning is improved, particularly among low attainers.

· A comprehensive review of research studies of feedback showed that feedback improved performance in 60% of them. In the cases where it was not helpful, the feedback turned out to be merely a judgement or grading with no indication of how to improve.

Above all, parents want to know that their children are safe, happy and achieving at school. Children will be happy if they feel that they are able to achieve, and this is most likely when they are in classes with skilled teachers who see them as individuals with positive capabilities. In fact evidence shows that teacher influence far outweighs school influence. The challenge then is to invest in quality teacher preparation, selection and continuing development. 

In 1995 both government and non-government school parents established a key principle that 

“assessment data must not be used for the purpose of establishing and publishing competitive judgements about schools/systems/states or territories”.
 

In contrast to many politicians, parents actually understand that schools operate in such a wide variety of contexts that the use of simplistic, and often punitive, measures such as “league tables” provide little, if any, support to students, parents, schools and teachers. So far this country has largely avoided the “name, blame and shame” approach that characterises US and UK education, where standardised test results are seen as the primary indicator of school quality and their publication seen as a driver of school improvement and parental choice. Perhaps it comes as no surprise that Australian students regularly outrank their peers in these two countries. Whilst ACSSO rejects the above policies, it does acknowledge that that this form of testing can serve as a useful role in accountability to governments, and that student results can be sensitively reported to individual parents. Sampling tests such as PISA and TIMMS provide educators and parents with a good insight into international comparisons of standards.  

We are disturbed that your office seems intent on simplifying and politicising a serious and complex educational issue. Some of the assumptions in your media release may well be superficially attractive to parents, but are counterproductive to many aspects of good teaching. We would like to be proved wrong, but your request for parents to send school reports to your office looks more like an exercise of political manipulation than a genuine desire to work in partnership with stakeholders to improve assessment and reporting. 

Like you, ACSSO wishes to see Australian students reach the highest standards. We want to see all our children taught by well qualified, skilled teachers who are able to provide us with good, accurate information about our children’s school achievements.  In the1995 ACSSO/APC study,  parents said that there were three unmet needs in relation to assessment and reporting, expressed as follows:

“The first is to develop a clear, common language for communicating about student learning and the goals of schooling. The second is to explore a wider range of strategies for assessment and reporting which can reflect and celebrate the variety of student achievements, including aspects which are not amenable to comparative and competitive procedures. The third is in the nature, timing and frequency of formal and informal contact with teachers.” 

Eight years later these needs remain largely unmet.  ACSSO believes that this debate should be moved forward, and in doing so the Commonwealth may want to consider assuming a leadership role in this area. The following options are suggested:

· Upgrading the Curriculum Corporation’s Assessment for Learning project. This project does not appear to have any parental involvement or information strategy in which parents may be informed of its purpose or progress. It is also unclear if this project is impacting on schools.

· Initiate a research project into assessment, motivation, learning and reporting, replicating some of the available overseas research. One of the weaknesses of the AfL approach seems to be the way in which teachers communicate their work with parents. A project such as the one proposed could investigate issues around the reporting of both summative and formative assessment. 

· Support an information process whereby parents inform other parents about the philosophical underpinnings of assessment, and what they may reasonably expect from schools, drawing in part on the work of Cuttance and Stokes, the earlier ACSSO/APC study, existing international research and on any local research mentioned above.

· Build a thorough examination of assessment issues into the work of the new National Institute for Quality Leadership and Teaching.

I look forward to your response which we would like to publish on our website along with an issues sheet outlining our position. 

Yours sincerely


Judith Bundy

President

9 February 2004.

PO Box 323 CURTIN ACT 2605		Ph: 02 6282 5150 Fax: 02 6285 1351
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